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The Lithuanian patriotic movement and independence in 1918
Professor Theodore R Weeks
Lithuanian independence in 1918 arose from many
factors: Lithuanian national organizations, the growth
of literacy and self-consciousness among Lithuanians
before the war, and World War I itself. As late as
1850, the idea of an independent Lithuania must have
seemed utterly impossible to all but a very few
visionaries. Even in 1905, when the “Great Seimas
(Diet)” in Vilnius demanded cultural autonomy
within the Russian Empire, actual independence was
not on the table. Without the work of thousands of
national activists, teachers, priests, and booksellers,
there would have been no self-conscious Lithuanian
nation to demand an independent state. The tragedies
of the war, however, accelerated the process of nation
building and with the collapse of the tsarist empire
and the weakening of Germany, there opened up a
political space in which Lithuanian national patriots
could seize the moment and achieve independence.

a Lithuanian state or even cultural autonomy, it was
difficult to establish one version of the various
Lithuanian dialects as the “standard.” By the early
20th century, however, standard Lithuanian was
developing based primarily on the western
“Highland” (Aukštaičių) dialect. In order to distance
Lithuanian from Polish in its written form, Polish
orthography was rejected in favour of Czech letters
such as č and š, supplemented by purely Lithuanian
symbols like ė and ų.

Lithuanians before 1905
Before 1905, nearly all Lithuanians lived within the
Russian Empire or across the border in the eastern
regions of Prussia. The experience of these two
communities was quite distinct since Lithuanians
within Prussia/Germany could speak and publish in
their native tongue (and to some extent even be
educated in it) while across the border in the Russian
Empire, restrictions on the Lithuanian language were
much more severe. After the Polish-Lithuanian
Insurrection of 1863, in an effort to lessen Polish
influence on Lithuanians, the Russian authorities
decreed that Lithuanian could only be published
using the Cyrillic (Russian) alphabet. While most
Lithuanians remained illiterate, literate elements
within the Lithuanian nation were outraged, in
particular due to the fact that many of them were
Catholic priests. They perceived the new restrictions
as an effort to convert Lithuanians to Orthodoxy.
While this was almost surely not the aim of the
Russian restrictions, these measures had the effect
that almost no publishing took place in Lithuanian
within the Russian Empire until this measure was
lifted in 1904. Instead, books and journals published
in Lithuanian Prussian were smuggled across the
border into the Russian Empire.

Jonas Basanavičius

The first journal in Lithuanian was published by the
zealous patriot Jonas Basanavičius in the 1880s.
Auszra (“Dawn” – note the use of Polish
orthography), published in Prussia and smuggled into
the Russian Empire, did not demand independence
but focused instead on developing Lithuanian culture.
The key cultural foe of the Lithuanians from
Basanavičius’s point of view was not the Russian
government, but Poles. This was not an unreasonable
point of view since Poles continued to dominate
among Catholic clergy and the landowning classes in

At this point, there was no unified Lithuanian
grammar or orthography. In Prussia, Lithuanian was
often printed using the German Fraktur letters.
Elsewhere Polish orthography was often used to
convey Lithuanian sounds, i.e., “cz” for “č”. Without
2
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those provinces of the Russian Empire where
Lithuanians lived. Later in the 1880s and early 1890s
new journals such as Varpas (“The Bell”) and
Ukininkas (“The Peasant”) were published. By the
early twentieth century, even the Russian government
admitted that it had been unsuccessful in trying to
stymie Lithuanian culture; the ban on Lithuanian
publications in Latin letters was rescinded in 1904.

petitioning the local authorities and the daily Vilniaus
Žinios (Vilnius news) began publication on 23rd
December 1904. This newspaper was important in
organizing and publicizing the Vilnius Seimas and
while it went under (for financial, not political,
reasons) in 1909, by that time a number of other
periodicals in Lithuanian were being published and a
specifically Lithuanian bookshop had opened in
Vilnius (a mainly Polish-Jewish town at this point).

Organizing the Lithuanian Nation, 1904-1915
Another forum for the spread of Lithuanian language
and culture was the Catholic church. While
conservatives (including some of Lithuanian
background) continued to bristle at the idea of
praying in the “pagan tongue,” around the turn of the
century more and more ethnic Lithuanians expressed
their desire to pray, sing hymns, and listen to
homilies in their native tongue and not in Polish as
had been common hitherto. Frequently the conflict
in parishes was one of generations: an older priest
(and parishioners) sticking to old (Polish) prayers and
hymns with younger priests wanting to use
Lithuanian. The mass itself, of course, was in Latin.
Matters were complicated by the fact that most
parishes included both Poles and Lithuanians.
Scuffles between the two groups within churches
became common enough to reach the attention of
Russian authorities who cautioned Catholic bishops
that such outrages would not be tolerated.

By the outbreak of the Russo-Japanese War early in
1904, no one could argue (as some Poles and
Russians had earlier) that Lithuanians were a mere
peasant folk who would be culturally assimilated into
the Polish or Russian nations. With their distinctive
language, customs, and history, Lithuanians were
clearly a nation in the making – though in the
meanwhile, like many others (Poles, Ukrainians,
Latvians, Estonians, Jews …) without their own
nation-state. Many educated Poles continued to find
the Lithuanian demand for cultural rights outrageous,
criticizing Lithuanian culture as “pagan” and
insignificant when compared to Polish.
One of the most important milestones in the
Lithuanian national movement occurred at the end of
1905: the Great Vilnius Seimas. Over 2000 delegates
from all over “Lithuania” (a term that as yet referred
to a region, not a country or state) gathered in
Vilnius, the historical capital. These individuals
ranged from teachers and other professionals to
peasants and artisans. The Great Seimas demanded,
not independence, but cultural rights: the right to
educate Lithuanian children in their native tongue,
the right to publish in that language freely, and the
right to use Lithuanian in Catholic churches. The
Seimas also demanded that an autonomous Lithuania
be formed from those regions of the Russian Empire
where Lithuanians constituted a majority, but also
including Vilnius (where Lithuanians were at best a
few percentage of the city’s population). At first
more leftist Lithuanians (the illegal social-democratic
party) refused to participate, but in the end
Lithuanians of very diverse political views took part
in the conference. Presided over by the indefatigable
Basanavičius, the Vilnius Seimas announced to the
Russian authorities, the local Poles, and the world
that the Lithuanian nation was a force to be reckoned
with.

From “Cultural Autonomy” to Independence,
1916-1918
When war broke out in 1914, young Lithuanian men
found themselves fighting both in the German and
the Russian armies. Like their Polish and Jewish
neighbors, Lithuanians marched off to war to defend
empires that had done little to protect their cultural
interests. The war would accelerate the organization
of Lithuanian patriots and pave the way to the
declaration of independence in early 1918.
During the first two years of the war, the Lithuanian
national movement continued to exist, but mainly
outside the public eye. Basanavičius spent the war in
Vilnius, organizing relief for Lithuanians who had
been made homeless or destitute by the war. In
autumn 1915 the German occupied parts of the
Russian Empire where Lithuanians resided, including
Vilnius. The following year three activists
representing different political camps among
Lithuanians, Antanas Smetona, Jurgis Šaulys, and
Steponas Kairys, began meeting with German
authorities in Berlin to press them toward Lithuanian
autonomy.

Now that materials in Lithuanian could be published
in the Russian Empire, the obvious need was for a
daily newspaper in that language. The wealthy
engineer and activist Petras Vileišis was successful in
3
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1917 was the year that changed everything. The
February and October revolutions in Russia
effectively removed that country from the war,
thereby opening up a space for Lithuanian national
aspirations. On 5th November 1916 the Central
Powers had announced the formation of an
independent Polish state without, however, allowing
Poles to actually take control of administration in any
region. Furthermore, the startling events in Petrograd
encouraged both Polish and Lithuanian movements to
press for more concessions. As Tomas Balkelis has
recently argued, it was only during the actual war
years that Lithuanian patriots began to demand
independence, as opposed to some form of
autonomy.

The future Lithuanian foreign minister, Petras
Klimas, later described the growing organization and
resoluteness of Lithuanian proto-statehood in Vilnius
during 1917. To be sure, the Poles had a head start
and enjoyed more support among the local elite and
nobility, but from summer of that year – and in
particular after the September conference of that
year, attended by 264 Lithuanian activists. The most
important outcome of this conference was the
formation of a council of twenty representatives, the
Lithuanian Taryba, or council, a kind of protogovernment. From this point onward, with the
American entry into the war and at year’s end the
collapse of imperial Russia, events moved quickly:
already in November 1917 there was a call (from
abroad) demanding Lithuanian independence.

One of the most important questions to be considered
involved the borders of future states. In late May
1917 a group representing “all Polish political
orientations in Lithuania” addressed the German
Chancellor with a memorandum on the future status
of that land. Here the Poles argued that Poles
represented the only “native cultural element” and
insist that ethnographic Lithuanian territory was more
or less limited to the former Kaunas/Kowno
province. Given the dominance of Polish culture
among both the educated and the more wealthy
population here, Lithuania could only exist in a close
alliance with Poland. This so-called “memorandum
of the 44" (signatories) infuriated Lithuanians partly
by its claims but probably even more by its blithe
refusal even to recognize Lithuanian claims and
Lithuanian culture as serious arguments.

The increasing visibility of the Lithuanian movement
was disturbing enough for local Poles to feel the need
to address various petitions to German authorities
and politicians defending their position in Vilnius
and insisting on the city’s Polish history and identity.
A memorandum drawn up by Władysław Zawadzki
of the Vilnius Polish committee (Komitet Polski w
Wilnie) in early November 1917 saw three
possibilities for the future of Lithuania: 1) A
connection of Lithuania with Poland; 2)
Independence for occupied Lithuania; 3) A more
loose confederation with Poland. Zawadzki
expressed his concern that what he called “Lietuwi”
(because local Poles sometimes – like poet Adam
Mickiewicz – could and did refer to themselves as
“Litwini” [the standard Polish word for
“Lithuanians”] without being ethnically Lithuanian)
as “the most chauvinistic and anti-Polish group”
could gain the upper hand in part through their
single-mindedness, not to say fanaticism. Zawadzki
concluded by insisting that if an independent
Lithuania were to arise, the (future) Polish state
“must categorically demand that any so-formed
Lithuania limit itself to lands settled in the majority
by Lithuanians ...” In particular “Vilnius and its
region” must then form part of Poland.
Unfortunately for future Polish-Lithuanian relations,
this demand clashed directly with the Lithuanian
insistence that Vilnius become the capital of a future
Lithuanian state.

Lithuanian activists soon made public their rebuttal
to the Polish pretensions to the region. Their
memorandum (also sent to the German Chancellor)
insisted that unlike “ aggressive polonism,”
Lithuanians did not lay claim to the entire territory of
the erstwhile Grand Duchy of Lithuania, but only to
the ethnically Lithuanian and (here the argument
becomes somewhat murky, of necessity) mixed areas.
As for Vilnius itself (not even mentioned in the
Poles’ declaration), its population had long been
mixed and just because some elements of the “simple
people” used the Polish language, this could hardly
mean that they belonged to the Polish nationality.
And even the “Lithuanian nobility” who at present
mainly support the Poles did so out of willful
ignorance of their own past and Lithuanian roots.
Vilnius was located in a mainly Lithuanian
ethnographic region and was populated by
Lithuanians and polonized Lithuanians – “Polish
immigrants” should not be allowed to usurp the
proper place of Lithuanians in their own capital city.

With the Bolshevik revolution in Petrograd
(November 1917, new style) and Russia’s exit from
the war, it appeared that the Germans had free reign
in the east, including Vilnius. Poles in the city were
well aware of Lithuanian claims and feared that they
could even succeed in gaining control over Wilno
with German connivance. On13th January 1918
4
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Polish journalist Stanisław Cywiński wrote in his
diary, “The fate of Wilno lies in the balance ... it
would be truly a scandal and stupidity if Wilno were
to become the capital of Lithuania! – all because the
Lithuanians do not want to come to an agreement
with the Poles!” Most Poles shared Cywiński’s
attitude – while they might concede a Lithuanian
state (with bad grace), they could not agree on the
inclusion of a city they saw as Polish by culture and
population, Wilno (Vilnius).

Postscript: 1918 and the “Vilnius Question”
As we have seen, the Lithuanian national movement
defined itself from the start against the Poles. The
tensions felt between these two stateless nations
came to a head after 1918. With exceptions like the
famous legal scholar Mikołaj Römer / Mykolas
Römeris, Poles rarely took Lithuanian national
aspirations very seriously and when Lithuanians
claimed Wilno/Vilnius as their capital, Polish
tempers exploded. What were the facts and the
arguments on each side?
A proper nation-state, everyone agreed, needed a
proper capital. The Poles had Warsaw, the
Ukrainians Kiev, Latvians Riga, and the Lithuanians
… Vilnius – so argued Lithuanian activists. The idea
of the small, historically uninspiring, and in any case
not-very-Lithuanian (in 1918 still mainly Polish and
Jewish) Kaunas serving as capital was universally
rejected. Vilnius, after all, had been founded by
Grand Duke Gediminas in the 14th century and had
served as capital of Lithuania in the early modern
period. All of this was true, of course, but Lithuanian
patriots tended to ignore the fact that the Lithuanian
state of this period was not a modern nation-state but
a typical pre-modern conglomeration of different
religions, ethnicities, and languages.

Signatories of 16th February 1918 Declaration

Vilnius as the capital of Lithuania seemed an
absurdity to Cywiński, but for the Taryba there was
no real alternative (nor any desire to seek one out).
On 16th February 1918 Lithuanian leaders announced
(characteristically, in Vilnius) the re-establishment of
the Lithuanian state. To be sure, declarations are
easy to make but actual states are rather more
difficult to create. As Alfred Erich Senn has pointed
out, the unilateral declaration annoyed the Germans
but in spring 1918 they recognized Lithuanian
independence. The actual statement issued by the
Taryba, headed by Basanavičius, declaring the
“restoration” of an “independent Lithuanian state,
resting on democratic foundations, with its capital in
Vilnius.” Despite the Lithuanian proclamation,
however, the actual borders of a future Lithuania
remained unclear. Behind the scenes Lithuanians
were negotiating with the German authorities about
the creation of their future state, on 11th July selecting
Duke Wilhelm von Urach of Württemburg as the
future Lithuanian monarch. The collapse of imperial
German in November 1918 prevented him from
accepting the Lithuanian offer to become King
Mindaugas II. Thus when World War I ended in the
west (11th November 1918), Lithuania had been
declared independent and free – but the creation of an
actual government and the working out of actual
borders would take a few more years.

Poles, for their part, dismissed Lithuanian national
aspirations as so much fantasy and pointed to
concrete demographic factors. At least for a couple
centuries, ethnic Lithuanians had not been
conspicuous among the population of Vilnius where
far more Jews and Poles made their homes. The
Polish national poet Adam Mickiewicz had been
educated in the university in the city and according to
tsarist statistics, far less than 10% of the city’s
population was ethnically Lithuanian. Moreover, the
territory around the city was inhabited mainly by
Slavic peasants of Belarus or Polish or mixed
(“tutejszi”) cultures. The Polish patriots tended to
ignore the Jewish inhabitants of Vilnius who
probably were the single largest ethnic group in the
city in the 19th century.
By early 1919, under rather chaotic circumstances,
both the Poles and Lithuanians were establishing
their independent republics. As for Vilnius, the two
years from German defeat to the taking of the city by
the “rebellious” troops of General Lucjan Żeligowski
in October 1921 were among the most chaotic in its
long history. Once the Poles had taken control of the
city, there was little likelihood that Lithuanian would
be able to reclaim it.
5
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slogan went, “we shall not rest” (mes be Vilniaus
nenurimsim!). In the end, the real winner was to the
east. Vilnius did become the Lithuanian capital in
late 1939, only months before Lithuania was
swallowed up by the USSR. As the bitter
contemporary rhyme ran: “Vilnius mūsų, o mes –
rūsų.” (Vilnius is ours but we are Russia’s.)

The diplomatic notes and exchanges between the
Polish and Lithuanian delegations at the League of
Nations reflect their different strategies. While the
Polish documents tend to emphasize recent history,
high culture, the specific Polish language and culture,
and the present population of the city, Lithuanians
stressed geography, history before the 19th century,
and the idea that “Lithuania” (and “Lithuanian”)
needed to be understood as more than simply the
region where in the present day the Lithuanian
language was dominant. They also argued that
population statistics were biased against the
Lithuanians as a mainly rural, non-noble, and less
affluent nation. These rhetorical strategies crop up,
obviously in somewhat different form, again and
again in this extended “dialogue” that took place
throughout the 1920s and even beyond. While
specific authors do vary their arguments to some
extent, the general rhetorical strategies of Lithuanian
vs. Polish are remarkably similar throughout this
period.
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The League of Nations was unable to come up with a
solution to the “Vilnius problem.” Backed into their
respective corners, both Poles and Lithuanians
adopted rigid and dogmatic positions, refusing even
to open diplomatic relations between the
neighbouring countries. For the Lithuanian
government in the “provisional capital” of Kaunas,
Vilnius was the true capital without which, as the

British military missions to Lithuania (1919-1920)
Dr Estela Rukšenienė
After World War I, a new political situation emerged
in Europe. At the Paris Peace Conference the great
powers (Great Britain, France and USA) started
discussions on the creation in Europe of a new
political order. The Allies of World War I sought to
establish a new political model that would be helpful
in solving important questions of security and
political stability in postwar Europe. The main goal
of the Allies - to ensure peace in Europe - was closely
linked to the political, military and economic
transformations taking place in Central-East Europe
at that time. A new foreign policy, the Versailles
system, was viewed as the most suitable.

expected to assume a leadership position. Firstly,
Britain promoted balance-of-power diplomacy.
Secondly, the experience of Great Britain in
international policy during the colonial period was
thought to be helpful in dealing with current political
unpredictabilities.
However, the political decisions favoured by Great
Britain or France were not necessarily those preferred
by the countries of the Baltic Sea region. After the
demise of the Russian empire, several Baltic
countries -Finland, Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania declared their independence and sought to exploit
political and economic opportunities to achieve the
status of independent states, recognized by the
Entente and the USA. This led to an unstable and
rapidly changing situation in the region. Its instability
affected other parts of Europe as well. Seeking to
ensure stability in the region, the Entente and the
United States faced several complex problems such

In the 1919-1920's the highest burden of
implementing the resolutions of the Peace
Conference fell to Great Britain and France (the
Entente). These countries were responsible for the
future of Europe in a new geopolitical space. There
were several objective reasons why Great Britain was
6
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as German influence in the Baltic countries and the
military and ideological westward expansion of
Bolshevism.

During the period discussed in this article, the
military missions became an important factor in
implementing the policies of the Entente and the
United States in the Baltic countries. For Lithuania,
the work of these missions was essential for the
development of its first international contacts in the
political, military, economic and diplomatic spheres.
Conceivably, the reports of the military missions had
a significant impact on policy makers at the highest
level guiding their decision-making on matters
relevant to Lithuania.

At that time, the politicians of the Allied powers
lacked objective and reliable information about the
processes taking place in Central–East Europe. To
gather this information during 1919 – 1920, military
missions with specific tasks were sent to the Baltic
countries by Great Britain, France, and the United
States separately. A joint military mission was sent by
Allies in 1919 as well. The military nature of these
missions reflected the tasks set by politicians and the
complex situation in the region. The missions were
usually initiated by the delegations of the Entente
countries at the Paris Peace Conference. These
delegations required accurate and detailed
information about the political, military and
economic situation in the Baltic countries. Although
not all of the missions were officially referred to as
“military”, the selection of their members, in most
cases, was the responsibility of their heads – highranking military personnel. The missions were
usually composed of military officers discharged
from service as a result of troop reductions after
World War I. The duration of the missions ranged
from several months to two years, depending on the
specific circumstances in the region. Though the
missions sent to the Baltic countries were generally
quite large (from 10 to 40 members), only a few
members from each mission were usually responsible
for Lithuanian affairs. For the authorities that sent
these missions, the issues of greatest interest were
first of all linked to Germany (especially, German
military units still in the Baltic countries) and Soviet
Russia (the fear that Bolshevik ideas would soon
spread to the West). At the same time, the reports of
the military missions would inevitably refer to the
domestic affairs of the Baltic countries.

The British missions sent to the Baltic countries
(including Lithuania) were formed by the Foreign
and War Offices. In Lithuania, their work was started
by two British diplomats (H Grant Watson and
Colonel S Tallents), both subordinated to the Foreign
Office. As regards their attitudes towards Lithuanian
domestic and foreign affairs and country's economic
problems, the work of the British military missions
can be divided into several stages.
The first (“initial”) stage covered April-August 1919
and included the formation of the mission and the
allocation of responsibilities to its members. The
mission focused on the collection of information
from primary sources about the withdrawal of the
German troops and the activities of the Bolsheviks.
The members of the mission also began to analyse
the economic situation in the three Baltic countries. It
is interesting to note that the policy makers in Great
Britain (as well as other countries) generally did not
lack detailed information from the Baltic countries.
Interested in communicating as much information to
their authorities as possible, the diplomats of the
Baltic countries constantly reported to London and
Paris. Also, because the highest rank politicians
relied on and trusted more the information provided
by their own military missions than that of the
diplomats of the newly established countries, their
mission reports usually contained a wider historical
too.

The military nature of the missions was well-suited
for the situation in the Baltic region because of
several reasons. Firstly, the countries to which the
missions were sent were going through military
conflicts. Moreover, even the region’s political
conflicts frequently had military connotations.
Secondly, in the beginning of the post-war period, the
differences between political and reconnaissance
information and, consequently, between military
representatives and diplomats were not very obvious.
Therefore, taking into account the reality of the
situation, both the military–reconnaissance and the
political–diplomatic tasks could best be
accomplished by military personnel.

The second (“development”) stage started in the
August 1919 and lasted till 17th March 1920. During
this stage, the British mission established three
separate branches in Kaunas, Liepaja and Tallinn.
The gathering of information became more constant
and detailed. At the same time, the members of the
mission gained more experience in political
diplomacy in the Baltic countries. They had to
respond immediately and quickly to the unstable,
continuously changing and uncertain political
situation, especially looking for possible solutions to
such complex issues as the Lithuanian-Polish
7
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conflict, Soviet Russia and German troops in the
area.

with other regional problems that also required
continuous attention, such as Lithuanian–Polish–
German relations and domestic political and
economic problems. Initially (1919), the missions
mostly gathered intelligence. By 1920, the nature of
their activities had changed. Now more attention was
given to the analysis of collected information and
recommendations to the politicians of both the
Entente and the Baltic countries. However, the
missions were unable to directly address the political,
military and economic problems in the Baltic
countries, because none of them had a mandate for
independent decisions.

The third (“reorganization“) stage began on 17th
March 1920 and involved a transition from a military
mission to a diplomatic mission. During this stage, all
Consulates were subordinated to the headquarters of
the Mission‘s Representative in Riga. The military
officers who worked in the Consulates were
gradually replaced by professional diplomats. As a
result, the British military mission started to resemble
a diplomatic mission in its nature and character.
The missions sent by the British War Office and led
by Major AH Keenan and General AJ Turner focused
on the issues related to stability and security in the
Baltic region. The main activities of these missions
linked to the attempts by the Allies to evacuate the
German military units from the Baltic countries and
to create a defensive block against the Bolsheviks in
the Baltic region.

Further reading
Charlotte Alston, Makers of the Modern World: Piip,
Meierovics, and Voldemaras, Haus, 2011
Ruth Henig, Versailles and After 1919-1933, Methuen &
Co Ltd, 1984
Margaret MacMillan, Paris 1919: Six Months that
Changed the World, Random House, 2003

At the same time, all missions – whether sent by the
War or the Foreign Office - had constantly to deal

Rebuilding Post-war Britain:
Latvian, Lithuanian and Estonian refugees in Britain, 1946-1951
Dr Emily Gilbert
“After the [Second World] War ended, British people wanted the towns and cities of Britain to be rebuilt quickly,
they were desperate for rationing to end and for life to return to normal. Yet many British people were completely
unaware of the quiet contribution that thousands of Latvians, Lithuanians and Estonians were making to the British
economy, working in the brickworks, iron and steel, and in factories, manufacturing clothes for them to wear, in
agriculture producing food for them to eat, in hospitals caring for their sick and wounded relatives, and in
coalmines, mining coal for their fires and ranges.”
The contribution of Latvian, Lithuanian and Estonian
refugees to the rebuilding of Great Britain in the postwar period is the subject of my new book:
‘Rebuilding Post-War Britain: Latvian, Lithuanian
and Estonian Refugees in Britain, 1946-1951.
Between 1946 and 1951, 25,000 Latvian, Lithuanian
and Estonian refugees, came to Britain on two
European Volunteer Workers’ (EVW) schemes, ‘Balt
Cygnet’ and ‘Westward Ho!’ to fill critical
manpower shortages in hospitals and tuberculosis
sanatoria, agriculture, and critical industries such as
textiles, iron and steel, brick manufacture and
coalmining. Along with the 65,000 EVWs from
other Eastern European nationalities who
accompanied them, their contribution to the post-war
British economy has been significantly underrepresented in general histories of the period. The

recent migration from the Baltic countries since
joining the EU sparked significant negative press
about Lithuanian migration to Britain in particular in
the lead up to the EU referendum. My new book
aims to show the significant contribution of the postwar newcomers, as well as more recent migrants
from Latvia, Lithuania and Estonia, to Britain’s
economy, society and culture.
The idea for recruiting Baltic Displaced Persons
(DPs) to work in Britain after World War II,
developed shortly after the close of war in 1945, with
growing recognition of the critical shortage of
workers in tuberculosis sanatoria, particularly
domestics and ward hands. British workers did not
want to carry out this work, as it was perceived as
risky and dangerous. According to the British
8
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government, there was ‘a widespread fear…of
contracting TB’, among potential workers, which led
to sanatoria being very ‘difficult to staff up with
British women’.

Baltic women as domestics in general hospitals. In
total, almost 2,500 women were received in Britain
as part of the Balt Cygnet scheme during 1946 1947.

Alongside domestic recruitment issues, the huge
numbers of refugees stranded in Europe at the close
of the war, including hundreds of thousands of
Latvians, Lithuanians and Estonians, was placing
severe strain on the British government’s finances.
Tens of thousands of Baltic refugees were living in
DP Camps in the British zones of Germany and
Austria, and had no homelands to return to as a result
of the occupations by Soviet Russia.

Meanwhile, the severe winter of 1946-47 exposed the
under-capacity of the coal industry and resulted in
increased coal imports and widespread power
outages. This led to government discussions about
the need to rapidly increase workforce numbers in the
coal industry, another sector that was difficult to staff
with British workers, who regarded it as dirty,
dangerous and low paid. The potential for recruiting
further from among the working age population of
DPs in Europe became ever clearer, and in early
1947, details were published about a much larger DP
labour recruitment scheme, ‘Westward Ho!’ This
new scheme aimed to address acute manpower
shortages not only in coalmining, but also in other
undermanned industries, such as iron and steel,
textiles, and forestry and agriculture.

Discussions between government departments began
shortly after the close of war, and in August 1946, a
small-scale labour recruitment scheme, ‘Balt
Cygnet!’, was introduced, with the initial specific
aim of providing workers to staff the TB sanatoria, to
work as ‘kitchen hands, general hands, ward maids,
cleaners and laundry workers’. 1000 workers were to
be recruited under this scheme, and the first party of
Baltic women travelled from Lübek to Tilbury on 16
October 1946.

In the immediate aftermath of World War II, Great
Britain was over relying on imports, and needed to
rapidly and significantly increase domestic
production to rebalance and strengthen the economy.
Available manpower levels had reduced due to
heavily casualties during the war and wives leaving
wartime jobs to look after returning husbands.
Westward Ho! aimed to recruit tens of thousands of
DPs from the British zones of Germany and Austria,
including both men and women, and from a wider
range of nationalities. Recruits began arriving in
April 1947, and by the end of May nearly 10,000
refugees had already arrived in Britain. In total, over
80,000 DPs were recruited to work in Britain
between 1946 and 1951, plugging manpower gaps in
critical areas of the economy. 25,000 of these
workers were Latvian, Lithuanian and Estonian men
and women, who were prioritised throughout the
schemes due to their perceived ability to assimilate,
and their hard-working attitude, as well as their ‘good
appearance and habits’.
Due in major part to the government’s pro-active
labour recruitment policies during this period, by the
end of 1950, the British economy was on the road to
recovery, relying much less on imports and able not
only to fulfil domestic requirements to a far greater
extent, but also to begin exporting at significant
levels. The contribution of the Baltic, Ukrainian and
other East European EVWs to the strengthening of
the British economy should not be under-estimated.
Photographs from Rebuilding Post-War Britain show
Latvian, Lithuanian and Estonian workers engaged in

Group of nurse recruits from the Baltic States in
Britain

The success of this initial phase of the scheme
combined with the increasingly critical labour
shortages in general hospitals, led to a rapid widening
of the scheme from January 1947, to recruit primarily
9
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described it as “hard, dirty work”, which few British
people were prepared to do. He worked alongside
other Latvian, Lithuanian, Ukrainian and Italian
men, as one of nearly 3,000 EVW men recruited to
work specifically in Britain’s brick making factories.
The bricks Jānis made, were used to rebuild Britain’s
bomb wrecked houses, schools, factories and
hospitals. Yet, despite working long hours and
earning low wages, locals called Jānis “an idle and
bloody foreigner”’.

a variety of work, including nursing, textiles,
coalmining and agriculture.

Other newcomers had more positive experiences,
such as a young Latvian woman who came to Britain
age 18 to work in a hospital, who noted that, “I think
we were a happy crowd… [The English girls] used to
ask us to their homes for tea. No, it was a happy
time, oh and there was a Latvian men’s camp, an
agricultural camp too, and we used to meet the boys
there as well”.
Rebuilding Post-War Britain discusses the
contribution of these newcomers, not only during the
post-war period but throughout their lives in Britain,
where the majority lived for the rest of their days,
despite some fairly significant re-emigration in the
1950s to America, Canada and Australia after labour
restrictions were lifted.

Estonian and other EVW coal miner employee
representatives in Worksop, Nottinghamshire

‘The Baltic refugees in Britain also made a valuable
contribution well beyond the post-war period,
through economic, social, scientific and cultural
innovations and influences, and through the positive
achievements of their children, the second and third
generations.’

Rebuilding Post-War Britain describes the wide
variety of experiences the newcomers had during
their first few years in Britain. A Lithuanian man,
Juozas, came to Britain on the Westward Ho! Scheme
in the spring of 1947, and was sent to work in
coalmining. Like Juozas, eleven thousand men of
Baltic, Ukrainian and other Eastern European
nationalities were recruited for coal mining via the
Westward Ho! scheme:
‘Juozas spent his first six months in the West
Midlands learning English: “because when you’re
working in the mines [it is a] … very dangerous job,
you have to at least minimum to speak English.”
Juozas worked in the mines for twenty years before
moving to the Greater Manchester area to work in
the rubber industry, where he initially worked as a
moulder:
“‘in those days you know, you had to pick among the
bad jobs, all English people had the best [jobs] you
know.” Juozas noted the jobs that were open to him:
“textiles, and the rubber industry, asbestos, those
kinds of jobs”.

‘ Among the post-war generation, some of the
refugees were able to pursue professional careers
after fulfilling the initial labour contracts. Along with
nurses, lawyers, scientists, teachers, authors,
business owners and university lecturers, a number of
individuals made particularly significant
contributions.
An Estonian, Ernst Öpik became an internationally
renowned astronomer and astrophysicist who worked
at Armagh Observatory in Northern Ireland. Öpik
was recruited individually directly from a DP camp
to work as a Professor, and won many international
prizes for his outstanding contribution to
astrophysics.
A Latvian man, recruited on the EVW schemes,
Reinhards Vitols, became a Professor at
Loughborough University and designed patented
innovations relating to the manufacture of textiles,

Jānis, a Latvian man came to Britain in 1947 at just
eighteen years of age, to work in Bedford in the
brickworks, ‘which produced 20,000 bricks a day. He
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which have made an important contribution to the
development of the textile industry. Artists such as the
Latvians, Nikolājs Sojkans, Valdemārs Tone and
Laimonis Mieriņš, all EVWs, made an international
impact with their works. Mieriņš was also a
renowned tutor at the highly acclaimed Leeds
College of Art. His influence on future generations of
artists in Britain can be seen in the many enthusiastic
dedications to him by former students.

Polish-Lithuanian roots; TV Chef Martin Blumos, a
second generation Latvian; politician Lembit Öpik, a
second generation Estonian, and Guy Martin, an
internationally successful racing driver and TV
personality, is the son of an EVW; and there are
many, many others, including actors, writers,
musicians, sportsmen and women, and scientists, in
addition to teachers, film makers, businessmen and
women, and scientists.’
A chapter on the recent migration of Latvians,
Lithuanians and Estonians since these countries
became members of the EU, shows that parallels can
be drawn ‘between the way Latvians, Lithuanians and
Estonians made such a valuable contribution to
Britain’s economy in the immediate post-war period
and the positive economic impact that recent
newcomers have made. Once again, they have filled
jobs that British people have been unwilling to do
and meant that the British economy has been able to
overcome manpower shortages and flourish’.
The contributions made by earlier refugees from
Latvia, Lithuania and Estonia who came to Britain at
the end of the 19th century and the early 20th century,
are also discussed. For example, 1500 Scottish
Lithuanians joined the British army during the First
World War, and Montague Burton who set up
Burtons Menswear, arrived from Lithuania in 1885,
and set up one of the most famous British clothing
brands, still on the high street today.
It is hoped that by focusing on the contributions made
by Latvians, Lithuanians and Estonians to Britain’s
economy, society and culture, a greater appreciation
and understanding of the positive impact of these
refugees and migrants can be achieved, and thus
promote a more balanced view of the value of
immigration from these countries. Rebuilding PostWar Britain makes a small contribution to this
mammoth challenge.

Lithuanian worker at a Rochdale cotton mill

The children and grandchildren of the refugees have
also made a significant contribution to the British
economy, society and culture:
‘For example, Olly Murs is a well-known singer of
Latvian descent; Mel Giedroyc, a TV personality with

11

TILTAS – Journal of the British-Lithuanian Society

Spring/Summer 2018

‘The Exile Diaries’ of Algimantas Katilius
Dr Rasa Bačiulienė
Soviet deportations from Lithuania started in 1941
and were continuously carried out until 1952. At least
130,000 Lithuanians, 70% of them women and
children, were forcibly transported to labour camps
and other forced settlements in remote parts of the
Soviet Union. Deportations of the civilians served a
double purpose: repressing resistance
to Sovietization policies in Lithuania and providing
free labour in sparsely inhabited areas of the Soviet
Union.

experiences living in prisons amongst murderers and
criminals affected this 12-year-old dreamer and
influenced his growth into a mature 18-year-old
adult.
This book stands apart through the author's
remarkable ability to depict, in an accurate and
humorous way, the life and customs of the Siberian
people he encountered. He shows an insight and
honesty in his candid depiction of a boy’s life in
exile. The pages of the diary are full of original
drawings which depict Siberian huts where exiles had
to live, alongside the boy‘s dream-home in Lithuania.
The teenage author diligently records conversations,
rumours and dreadful news about the course of
World War II that reach these remote backwoods.
Later the teenager has to face a trial, and spend
almost two years in Soviet prisons and settlements
for juveniles.

Algimantas Katilius was twelve when his family – a
mother with four children – was arrested and
deported to Novosibirsk Oblast. Whilst in exile the
boy started writing his diaries, at first in a big
notebook, later, on scraps of paper, between the lines
of newspapers, calendars and old grammar books.
The diary was his biggest treasure which he
cherished and preserved during all those long years in
exile, the time of escape, recapture and release from
exile. We have to understand that it was not an easy
task, with NKVD [secret police] performing constant
searches and taking away any notebooks, books, and
other personal belongings which they fancied or
thought were a ‘threat‘ to Soviet regime. After more
than 70 years of the diaries being first written they
were published and presented to the reader.

The diaries are not only a unique testimony, an
unequalled historical document and remarkable
collection of historical realia of the time, but also a
brilliant piece of narrative writing.
Extracts from ‘The Exile Diaries’ by Algimantas
Katilius
My escort opened the door to the room of the
policeman on duty. A man with a beastly doglike
face lazily stood up from behind the desk.
‘Receive!’ grumbled the policeman who
took me in and, after whispering something, left me
to the warden.
The room was very small. Next to the open
window there was a desk crowded with papers, in
the corner a huge wooden cupboard stood locked. In
the other corner, there was another desk with scales
on it. Later I found out that the bread ration for
prisoners is cut and weighed on those scales – 450 g
per person a day. A big map of Altay region was
hanging on the wall.
‘Show me what you’ve got!’ the warden
ordered looking me up and down. ‘Empty your
pockets!’
I put down on the desk all my pieces of paper, a
hanky and my last petty roubles.
‘Nothing more?’ as if not believing he asked
and added laughingly: ‘Where do you hide your
gun?’ and brushed his hands across my clothes from
shoulders to feet.

Diary written in old textbook

‘The Exile Diaries‘ are original and uncensored
memories which tell the extraordinary tale of a young
boy growing to manhood during a time of exile and
secret escape, from 1941 up to 1947.
It is a unique book, which reveals how a severe life in
exile, constant hunger, hard work and unbelievable
12
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Then, after checking every piece of paper he
tore them into regular squares, suitable for making
makhorka (substitute for tobacco smoked during the
war in Russia) or samosad (home grown tobacco)
cigarettes – skrutki. Among the papers I had, there
were a few sheets of my diary, which I felt sick at
heart about: they were written between the lines on
the pages of an old book whilst I was in
Petropavlovka and I hoped to send them with a letter
to Mum or give them to her during a meeting in the
court. I felt deep resentment but kept silent – nothing
could be changed – when he tore them into halves,
then into halves again. My thoughts at that moment
were just that I would never be able to read again
those lines which were written at one of the most
critical moments in my life.
‘Take them, they’ll be useful for smoking,’
suddenly said the policeman, pointing to the small
pile of torn papers.
‘I don’t need them, I don’t smoke!’ I
answered angrily not realizing that I could take the
pages of the diary even if they were torn.
‘Don’t you smoke? After staying here you’ll
start to, everyone smokes here! Well, I can throw
them away,’ he was on his way to dash them into a
dustbin.
‘Wait! I’ll take them for other smokers; it’s
bad to throw them away!’ I pushed the papers into
my pocket.
In this way, I saved a couple of my diary
pages, which later I passed to Mum. I rewrote them
much later and now they are here in these memoirs.
Meanwhile the policeman hardly legibly
scribbled down an act on a white sheet of paper
saying that nothing forbidden was found and
confiscated from such and such citizen and told me
to sign it.
‘Take your cash! It’ll be really needed here,’
and only now he noticed my braces: ‘You can’t take
these into a cell, take them off!’
What could I do? I had to give the braces
away, which he flung onto a cupboard and finally
took me out into the corridor. The metal door of the
cell creaked and squeaked as he unlocked it.
‘Receive a newcomer,’ pronounced the
warden and closed the door behind me, which
repeated their ‘music’ again.
I stood right next to the door. I attempted a
greeting. Somebody replied, but no one moved, no
one asked a question. The cell was full of smoke.
Most prisoners smoked; a small barred window
without a frame and glass on a hot summer’s day
could not ventilate such an overcrowded room.
When finally my eyes became accustomed to the
light, I could see people lying on a brick dusty floor:

sweaty, they lied close, almost touching each other,
on whatever anyone had: a jacket, fufayka (a Russian
wadded warm jacket), a coat. Under their heads as a
pillow most of them had their bags with personal
stuff and food or clothes rolled into a bundle. Almost
everyone smoked samokrutki. Some slept, or lay
there with their eyes closed and probably dreamt… I
sat down on the floor in the middle of the cell and
looked around in silence, looking for a permanent
place to stay.
****
I followed the girl. We were met by
policewoman Mishustina, who did not explain
anything this time, just took me to the doors of some
room.
‘Your mother is in there. 10 minutes for a
chat,’ she said shortly and as if justifying herself
added: ‘Such are the instructions!’
I opened the indicated door and saw my
Mum: she jumped from the bench at a desk and
hurried towards me... We embraced each other and
stood silent for a while. The door had closed behind
me long ago, but we haven‘t uttered a word yet. Mum
stroked my hair and whispered:
‘You see, Algis, how everything ended up!
God punishes you for your sins. Ask God to forgive
you. He is merciful.’
Tears rolled down my cheeks. I allowed them
to flow freely; I did not feel ashamed for that. I could
see Mum dabbed at her eyes too. But she controlled
herself and tried to comfort me with gentle words:
‘Stop crying, my darling! You see, I don‘t
cry at all, I don‘t worry. Be strong, resist sad
thoughts!’
Finally, my tears ended, I felt better: we
started talking, sharing the news, advising each other.
At that moment Mum was as dear to me as never
before. We might have discussed lots of things then,
or might have not – I don‘t remember. I only
remember - those were minutes of happiness. Mum
comforted me, I comforted Mum. I handed to Mum
torn pages with my diary texts and asked her to save
them until I came back; I told her why the pages were
torn. I gave my regards to my brother and little
sisters.
‘Your time is over!’
When finally the door opened and
Mishustina‘s voice reached us, I thought that it was
much more than ten minutes. I believe it could have
been a conscious gift from Mishustina for me as a
‚really good boy‘. Indeed, I don‘t know, it could have
been exactly ten minutes according to the
13

TILTAS – Journal of the British-Lithuanian Society

Spring/Summer 2018

instructions. After all, it is said not in vain: those,
who are happy, do not feel the time fly by...
How difficult it was to part! Tears flowed
again, but I managed to stop them quickly, I didn‘t
want Mum to think that her son was a weeper... Last
goodbyes, last kiss, last glance into a sad Mum‘s
face, and a hand wave turning away...
At that moment I felt sorrier for my Mum
than for myself. What did she feel? How did she
manage to control her feelings to be able to comfort
me, to encourage me, to strengthen my selfconfidence?! She had to carry the responsibility for
the whole family, for my younger sisters! And I am
already a grown up, I have to take care only of
myself! I will come back! My life is still ahead of
me!

was given for three days, so we did not expect to
receive anything additional to eat. We were
gladdened very much when, unexpectedly, fresh
bread and salted herrings were delivered to the
carriage. Everyone received 400 g of bread and a
couple of herrings. But they appeared to be horribly
salty and quite smelly. We all rejoiced and plunged
into eating like wolves. I, taught by my bitter
experience, swallowed everything in one go. Even
though it was salty and smelled not too well, quelling
our hunger was pleasurable. Soon we asked for
water, which was finished in double-quick time. We
were consoled that the water would be delivered after
an hour, and then they told us to wait more... The
youths in our compartment made an awful noise, they
demanded to call the management, threatened to
attract the attention of passers-by, to break bunks in
the carriage. Guards tried to calm them down, saying
that they couldn‘t do anything, water would be
available when the water-supply was fixed at the
station; it was an emergency situation... Later they
simply stopped reacting to our noise.
I felt such a thirst the first time in my life.
Now I understand why thirst is more terrible than
hunger, why people die of thirst quicker than of
hunger. I felt a burning in my stomach and guts. I
heartily joined those who screamed and rowed,
hammered the walls with fists. It seemed that if I did
not get a sip of water I would faint. Saliva dried up,
the mouth became arid, the tongue parched to the
lips... I might have had a running temperature; I felt
heat in my belly. Then I understood why the thirsty
plunge into the muddy, dirtiest water... I could have
agreed to starve for three more days for a glass of
water!
After a couple of hours, the warden himself
of the Omsk prison with his escort showed up in the
carriage.
‘Gentlemen!’ this is how he addressed us,
under-aged. ‘On behalf of the management I
apologise for a present situation. There‘s a watersupply accident at the station; urgent repair works are
in progress. They should be finished in two hours.
Your noise is not going to help and speed the repairs,
you‘ll have to persist a bit!’
While he talked there was a deadly silence,
but when he finished a horrible noise rose. The
warden of the prison did not hear it; he left
immediately after his speech. He would have heard
that such a warden should be kept behind bars
himself, because he did not fulfil his duties. Water
could be supplied from another nearby place. He
could send prisoners with an escort to bring water
even from a river. The warden tortures prisoners
deliberately, - after feeding us with rotten, salty

Letter from mother on reused paper

****
Soon a big group of prisoners from Omsk were
seated in our carriage, among them a group of
juveniles, who were crowded into our compartment.
We were crammed in like herrings in a barrel.
The condition was worsened by thirst, which
was aroused through the negligence of our
superintendents. We were warned that a food ration
14
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herrings, he did not supply us with water. I can only
imagine how embarrassed was our guard, who was
hardly older than we, with a soldier‘s uniform,
having to listen to our screams, seeing our parched
lips and crooked faces, our hatred and despair. I fell
silent, I didn‘t have any more strength, I was afraid to
lose consciousness. With my eyes closed I could see
lots of water, I could hear a brook ripple...
Prisoners went silent when finally two
women approached the carriage carrying a huge can;
guards helped them to lift it inside. They started to
water prisoners from our compartment: the women
opened the bars on the doors and scooped up the
wonderful pure cold water with a half-litre cup.

Instantly, a mass of outstretched arms rose, screams
of ‘quicker’, ‘enough for you’, ‘give it here’, ‘don‘t
spill’, ‘careful’ and curses poured out, pushing and
pulling began... Reminders that there was enough
water for everyone, and that they would bring as
much as we managed to drink, did not help. Now the
hierarchy of prisons did its work: chieftains imposed
order quickly, the water-filled cup began to be given
in turn, the pushing and pulling stopped. My turn
arrived: I emptied a half-litre cup in one go. The
second round reached me too, but I didn‘t finish the
cup to the bottom - I spilled the rest onto my face...

The Scots of Kėdainiai
Algirdas Juknevičius
“This towne belongeth to the family of the Radziwills, where is the publick exercize of the Protestant religion, and,
because of that, many Scotsmen here living, by one whereof wee lodged and being welcomed by some of our countreymen with a hearty cup of strong meade”
Excerpt from the diary of Patrick Gordon, the Scottish military adventurer who passed through Kėdainiai in 1661.
Scottish Presbyterians lived in Kėdainiai, a small
town in Central Lithuania, from the early 17th to the
mid-18th centuries. They were active in the town‘s
economic, civic and religious life: prosperous
merchants, shop and inn owners, tenants of estates,
creditors, magistracy officials, patrons of the
Reformed Church [Calvinist]. The Scots enriched
Kėdainiai with masonry architecture that
incorporated innovative planning, distinctive mass
and façade composition, and their aspiration to be
equal with prosperous inhabitants of western
European towns. The Scots‘ use of masonry
construction coincided with the material‘s
appearance in Kėdainiai. Whether they were the
initiators of this form of building is unclear, but
archival material and archaeological excavations
indicate that they were actively involved.

religious and political oppression. Hartlib suggested
the „Promised Land“ be found in Virginia, whereas
his colleagues wanted to realise this utopia in Europe:
Livonia, Couland or the Polish-Lithuanian
Commonwealth. The possibility of settling on the
Island of Ruhnu in the Gulf of Riga was another
option.

The exact reason for the Scots‘ arrival in Kėdainiai is
not known. There are three versions. One says that
the Scots‘ settled because of economic interests,
another posits that they were fleeing religious
persecution in their homeland, and the third, that they
were seeking the „Promised Land“ the so-called
Antilia. The latter idea was conceived early in the
17th century by the Protestant theologians Samuel
Hartlib (a German) and the Scot John Durie. Guided
by this idea a group of devoted and hardworking
„God‘s workers“ were to establish a colony in a land
that was not devastated by war and was free of

Bennet’s house (Beneto namai)

When exactly the Scots arrived in Kėdainiai is a
mystery. Nor is it clear from where or how many
came. It is known from the archives that two Scottish
doctors of divinity – James Paterson and Alexander
Nichol - taught at the Kėdainiai Reformed Church
school in 1629. The following Scots are named in the
Reformed Church‘s financial documents from 1630
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themselves „People of God“, and their community
„God‘s Assembly“. They managed all their religious
and secular affairs jointly while assembled in church
in so-called Sessions. These took place every Friday
after morning prayers or, if a serious matter came up,
at specially convened Extraordinary Sessions. Every
member of the community participated: ordinary
parishioners, ministers, elders, esteemed patrons and
the town‘s owners (should they be visiting Kėdainiai
at the time). They publicly and openly discussed
issues of daily life, judged each other „in accordance
with the real truth and justice“, praised people for
good work, chastised them for bad, punished by
reprimand or material penalty those who harmed „the
good of their church and their community“. If a
guilty party was too ashamed to attend a Session, or
refused to, the community debated the matter and
delegated a community member to have a friendly
chat with the miscreant, so that they „corrected their
misdemeanors and returned to the righteous path“.

onwards: Anderson, Bennet, Forbes, Gilbert, Gordon,
Crammond, Haliburton, Cook, Mollison, Somerville.
They lived in the town centre: the Main Marketplace
(Didžioji rinka) and the approaches to three of the
main streets - Didžioji, Senoji and Arklių (now
Radvilų). Probably around 1628-1629 they began to
establish themselves on rectangular plots of 6-10 are
[600 – 1,000 m2], which had been laid out towards
the end of the 16th century. With the permission of
Prince Kristupas II Radvila – owner of the town –
they bought the land from the local Lithuanian,
Polish and German residents. They built single- or
two-storey masonry houses of U, L or I plan layout,
with steep roofs and tall renaissance-style frontages.
In the two-storey houses, they kept shops or inns on
the ground floor, lived on the upper floor and stored
their wares in the cellar. Their houses typically had
painted walls, and courtyard galleries of wood.

Sessions settled family squabbles and domestic
conflicts, reconciled brawlers. When Forbes‘ wife
beat Andrew Simpson‘s wife „black and blue
because of taunts and insults“, a Session on 5th May
1659 fined the two neighbours. After a fight between
George Anderson and brothers Jacob and David
Cook, a Session told the brawlers to confess their
misdemeanor and publicly apologise. The Cook
brothers admitted their guilt because they had started
the fight, while Anderson admitted to being at fault
for getting involved. A Session on 19th December
1659 told the Cook brothers to apologise to
Anderson, and give the church 10 uolektys (about 4.5
m) of black wool cloth and a barrel of peas.
Anderson had to donate a caskfull of rye and a side
of bacon to the almshouse.

Cellar – used for storage

The Kėdainiai Scots expanded their area of habitation
and trade after the 1661war between the PolishLithuanian Commonwealth and the Dutchy of
Moscow and Kingdom of Sweden. They then settled
in Janušava, the western - Lutheran - part of town,
Skongalis – where the Nevėžis river port was built in
1581 - and in the Catholic part of town on the left
bank of the Nevėžis.

Sessions tried to ensure that their community
members „had homes and employment, did not worry
if they fell upon hard times, did not starve in poverty,
and were good Christians“. Much attention was paid
to the raising of funds for the church, school and
almshouse, and ensuring that the money was well
spent. Funds were raised from donations, rental of
shops and estates, artisans‘ guilds, slaughterhouse
profits. Donations were collected during services and
in collection boxes beside the church and rectory.

The Scots differed from the other town dwellers not
only because of their ornate houses but also in their
customs. They celebrated the Lord‘s Supper and
shared communion together, held services in their
native tongue, asked only compatriots to be
Godparents to their children. After their names on
documents they wrote their nationality in Latin - ex
gente scotica or nationis Magna Britannia, or in
Polish – z naciej szkotskiej (of the Scottish nation).

Sessions determined times and order of church
services, ensured they were held in the parishioners‘
native languages, invited preachers from elsewhere.
Services took place on Fridays and Sundays: the
Lithuanians prayed first thing in the morning, then
the Poles, and after them, the Scots. Because their

Despite their overt exclusivity, the Scots and local
Lithuanians, Poles and Germans formed a unified
Reformed Church community that lived in
accordance with the spirit of the Scriptures, called
16
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church was by the Main Marketplace (where trade
took place on Sundays) the congregation was upset
that the tranquility of their Sunday services was being
disturbed. So, on 24th March 1655 the Session
resolved that „the Sunday market in Kėdainiai is
disrespectful to God - who forbad any work on
Sundays that could be undertaken on other days - and
demanded that the town administration move the
market from Sunday to a weekday“.

The Scots sought help in England, which at the time
was supporting Protestants across Europe. In 1727
three merchants – William Ross, James Grey and the
German Adolf Reihold – set off to London to get
money for their impoverished compatriots. It appears
that the trip was unsuccessful because in the Summer
of 1730 James Grey and Pastor James Gordon again
went to London with the same purpose. This trip
succeeded. For the donated money various provisions
were purchased in Königsberg [now Kaliningrad],
some of the cash was deposited in a Danzig [now
Gdańsk] bank, and part was allocated for long-term
trade. For the latter purpose the first Lithuanian joint
stock Company - „Societatis Commerciorum“ - was
established in 1731, aiming to revive trade in
Kėdainiai, support the Reformed Church, sustain the
clergy, and aid impoverished members of their
community. In order to expand their trade the
Company developed links with Scottish traders in
Königsberg, Danzig and Riga. Unfortunately the plan
was hindered by a shortage of money, the
requirement for shareholders to be Scottish and
Calvinist, and the fact that some shareholders placed
their own interests above those of the Company.
Consequently, the Company only lasted a few
months. Its death knell was the 1731 fire, during
which all the Company‘s stock held in James
Gordon‘s warehouse perished. It is not clear whether
this was a case of arson or not.

Old Kėdainiai

The community‘s relations with the Lutherans and
Jews were not bad, but „complicated“ with the
Catholics. The Calvinists regarded themselves as the
true Christians, whereas, because Catholics
worshiped Saints‘ paintings and sculptures, they
nicknamed them „dummies“, „pagans“, „good for
nothings“, and called them „deviants from the
worship of Christ“. The Catholics in their turn called
the Calvinists „drunkards“, „thieves“, „Devilpossessed “, and yelled „run from their church as
from plague and everlasting damnation“.
Unsurprisingly, such exchanges frequently ended in
fights.

The first half of the 18th century was fateful for the
Kėdainiai Scots. In 1731 the Catholic Jeronimas
Florijonas Radvila became owner of the town, the
counter-reformation began, the religious and
economic environment of the town changed. This did
not suit the Scots, so they gradually moved to the
Protestant towns of Riga, Königsberg and Klaipėda,
where they earned their living in the corn trade,
shipping, rafting and sale of timber.

The Scottish community suffered a major blow
during the plague that swept through Kėdainiai in
1709-1711. After the plague, they complained in
letters sent home that „due to severe trials trade has
collapsed completely; and it had been extensive,
trading in flax, hemp, leather, wax, lard, all types of
grain and other commodities too. The people who
bought these goods, including the Königsberg
merchants, would more readily buy from the
Kėdainians - if only the latter held enough in stock rather than from the Jewish or other traders with
whom they currently do business, because
Kėdainians have a reputation for honest trading and
for being able to easily get support in case of any
misfortune“.

No Scottish names are to be found in the documents
of the Kėdainiai Reformed church nor in the town‘s
records after the mid-18th century. The Kėdainiai
Scottish legacy is to be found in the façades, interiors
and cellars of the old buildings in Didžioji rinka, and
Didžioji, Senoji and Radvilų streets. Decendants of
the Scots can still be recognised by Lithuanianised
names such as Dromantas (Drummond), Ramza
(Ramsay), Rusilas (Russell).
Translated by the Editor
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The greatest ever Grand Duke of Lithuania?
Stephen Báthory (1576-1586)
Professor Richard Butterwick-Pawlikowski
If asked to name the greatest ever Grand Duke of
Lithuania, few Lithuanians would say Steponas
Batoras. Doubtless opinion polls have been held, but
I dare say the top three would be Vytautas (13921430), Gediminas (1315-41) and perhaps King
Mindaugas (1236-63). They made their mark on
history, and I do not seek to diminish their
achievements. I write instead about a stern
Transylvanian warrior-prince who was initially
rejected by the Lithuanian lords, but who went on to
found a university and a supreme tribunal for the
Grand Duchy of Lithuania (GDL), and to secure its
borders through a victorious war against Muscovy.
And if that weren’t enough for Lithuanian patriots,
Báthory István – King Stefan Batory to Poles –
couldn’t speak Polish…

the Jagiellonian kings and grand dukes, Sigismund
Augustus (1544/48-1572), was childless. He had to
provide for the future of his two realms, engaged in a
long, hard war with Ivan the Terrible of Muscovy.

It is however worth observing that none of
Lithuania’s medieval rulers acted from motives
imagined by modern nation-builders. Insofar as the
motivations of medieval rulers can be recovered from
the relevant sources, they seem to have been
dynastic, and not ‘national’ – whatever ‘national’
might then have meant. We should not, however,
underestimate the role of genuine religious
conviction, however mixed with political
calculations. So the sharp contrasts that have been
made later, between ‘good’ rulers – like Vytautas –
who are judged to have acted in Lithuanian national
interests and ‘bad’ ones – like Jogaila (13771392/1434) – who are judged to have neglected or
betrayed them, would not have made much sense to
those rulers. Historians writing outside the rival
national traditions of Eastern Europe have shown that
figures such as Jogaila and Vytautas lose none of
their interest if we seek to understand them in the
context of their own times and values, rather than
argue about who was a hero and who was a traitor.

Stephen Báthory

After dramatic negotiations, an act of union was
agreed between the monarch and the leading nobles
of Lithuania and Poland at Lublin Castle in 1569.
These arguments have usually been presented by
modern historians as a defence of a sovereign
Lithuanian state – considered a good thing by modern
Lithuanians and Belarusians, a bad thing by Poles,
whatever their view on who won and who lost.
Robert Frost has recast this problem. The fact of
union was not contested. But whereas the Polish
nobility was pressing for a union which incorporated
the Grand Duchy into the Kingdom or Crown of
Poland as a province, the Lithuanian lords were
striving for a union of equal partners. Sigismund
Augustus forced the issue. He transferred the
southern half of the Grand Duchy to the Polish
Crown – a decision not unwelcome to the local
nobles. The Lithuanians now had to make
concessions. There would be no separate coronation
of the jointly elected monarch in Vilnius (a
multilingual city that was Vilna in Latin, Vilne in

Union of two nations
In the times of Stephen Báthory, the interests of the
GDL could be construed differently than in the era of
Vytautas. After 1569 Lithuania was the common
responsibility of its citizens, joined in union with the
citizens of Poland. The Grand Duchy was no longer
the patrimony of the dynasty founded by Gediminas
and named after his grandson. Jogaila’s Catholic
baptism, marriage to Queen Jadwiga and coronation
as king of Poland in 1386 initiated a complex
relationship between the two polities that was always
much more than a mere dynastic union. The last of
18
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Yiddish, Vilnia in Ruthenian, Wilna in German, and
Wilno in Polish). Nor would there be a separate
Lithuanian parliament, but a single sejm in which
Lithuanian senators and envoys would sit alongside
their Polish counterparts. But many things would
remain separate, including the laws, armies,
treasuries and ministers.

Roman Catholic bishops and the Pope. He was,
however, rumoured to be a crypto-Protestant. That
factor also won him sympathy among the
Commonwealth’s Protestants – and most of the
Lithuanian senators were Calvinists. They included
the grand hetman, Mikołaj Radziwiłł (or Mikolajus
Radvila), called ‘the Red’, and his son, the field
hetman Krzysztof (or Kristupas), called ‘the
Thunderbolt’. However, there were fears that
Maximilian might drag the Commonwealth into a
war with the Ottoman Empire, after decades of peace.
Among the ordinary Polish nobility, hostility to the
Habsburgs was a powerful factor. The rising star, Jan
Zamoyski, campaigned for a native Polish candidate.
Others favoured the King of Sweden, John III Vasa,
still others preferred Stephen Báthory, Prince of
Transylvania, and Maximilian’s bitter enemy.

The key phrase in the 1569 act reads: ‘That the
Kingdom of Poland and the Grand Duchy of
Lithuania is already one indivisible and uniform
body, and also one uniform and shared
Commonwealth (Rzeczpospolita), which has joined
and united two states and nations in one people’. If
you try to interpret all that in modern ethnonationalist categories of what constitutes a nation or a
people you will become confused. The key to the
lock is the concept of a ‘political community’. That
can apply to ‘Commonwealth’, ‘state’, ‘nation’ and
‘people’. Underpinning the different words was the
idea that two political communities had already come
together as one, without ceasing to be ‘two nations’.

Transylvania’s situation was precarious. Following
the medieval kingdom of Hungary’s catastrophic
defeat by the Ottoman Empire at Mohács in 1526, the
country eventually split into three parts. The central
part, including Buda and the great plain, was
occupied by the Turks. The north-western fringes,
including Croatia and modern Slovakia, were
claimed by the Habsburgs, who had signed an
inheritance pact with the Jagiellon kings of Hungary
and Bohemia in 1515. In the east, the principality of
Transylvania held on under John Sigismund Zápolya
– a grandson of the King of Poland and Grand Duke
of Lithuania Sigismund the Old. As Prince of
Transylvania, he paid tribute to the Ottoman Sultan
Suleiman the Magnificent. Transylvania became a
haven for three strands of the Protestant Reformation
– Lutheranism, Calvinism and Anti-Trinitarianism –
all of which were in turn espoused by Zápolya, who
also claimed to be the true king of Hungary.

However, although we find the phrase ‘two nations’
or ‘both nations’ in many laws until the end of the
Commonwealth, never once have I seen the joint
state referred to by the names now most often found
in the history books – the Commonwealth of the Two
Nations, or the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth.
The full name was left unresolved. For as long as it
existed, the Commonwealth would remain balanced
between a dualist interpretation – a union forged by
two equal nations – and a trialist understanding – of a
single republic composed of three equal provinces:
Great Poland, Little Poland, and Lithuania.
The Lithuanian elites had won many arguments and
achieved most of their aims in the lead-up to the
Lublin union. However the emotive arguments and
the pressure applied by the monarch left them with a
sense of grievance. The Lithuanian lords did not
participate in the first royal election after the death of
Sigismund Augustus. They accepted the election of
the French candidate, Henri Valois, as a fait
accompli. Nor did the Lithuanian senators and
envoys did participate in the assembly held in August
1574, which issued King Henry, who had escaped to
take up the throne of France, with an ultimatum to
return. He failed to do so, and in the summer of 1575
the Polish-Lithuanian throne was declared vacant and
a new election prepared.

A Hungarian Grand Duke of Lithuania
Stephen Báthory was born in 1533, son of the
palatine of Transylvania, also called István, who died
just a year later. The orphan seems to have been
brought up in the Habsburg orbit, but changed sides
as a young man. He served as a diplomat, but was
abandoned by his master Zápolya, arrested in a
tavern in Vienna and held prisoner for two years. On
Zápolya’s death in 1571, he contested the
Transylvanian throne against Békés Gáspár, who had
promised to acknowledge Habsburg overlordship.
With Ottoman support Báthory was elected prince by
the Transylvanian nobles. He finally overcame the
domestic opposition in 1575. So the forty-two year
old Transylvanian candidate for the PolishLithuanian throne had been well schooled in politics,

Many senators, including the Lithuanians, favoured
Maximilian II, Holy Roman Emperor of the German
Nation, King of Hungary and Bohemia, Archduke of
Austria and lord of many other territories belonging
to the Habsburg family. He was backed by the
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Jagiellonian dynasty – would have been popular in
the GDL. But note the Polish and Sforza symbols,
without any Lithuanian ones, in her coronation
portrait. She did not know Lithuania. Even when her
parents and brother went to the Grand Duchy, she
had stayed behind in Kraków. More recently, she had
lived in Warsaw with her mother, Bona Sforza, and
had taken on some of that formidable woman’s
leading role in the affairs of Mazovia. Her religion
also helped make her popular among the fervently
Catholic Mazovian nobles, who made up most of the
crowd that acclaimed her queen on 13th December
1575. Having lost much family property since her
brother’s death, she was now determined to secure
her position. And after all these years, she wanted a
husband. She was 52 years old, and had repeatedly
been denied marriage – most recently by Henri
Valois. So on 14th December, having made her terms
clear, Anna was proclaimed Queen, and ‘adding to
her a husband’, Stephen Báthory was chosen King of
Poland and Grand Duke of Lithuania.

diplomacy and war. He was also a convinced
Catholic.
The election sejm met at Wola, just outside Warsaw,
on 8th November 1575. Among the senators,
Maximilian’s supporters prevailed. The primate
announced the election of Maximilian on 12
December, an act signed by, among others, the
Lithuanians Mikołaj and Krzysztof Radziwiłł,
Wacław Agryppa, Jan Chodkiewicz, Jan Hayko,
Ławryn Woyna, Ostafi Wołłowicz and Stefan
Zbaraski. However, the decision was furiously
rejected by most of the ordinary Polish nobles
present. The following day, on Warsaw’s market
place, they acclaimed Anna Jagiellonka as their
monarch.

Wawel Cathedral in Kraków

As a result of this double election, civil war loomed.
Báthory’s supporters assembled in mid-January.
Stephen swiftly agreed their terms (which included
marrying Anna, and regaining the lands lost to
Muscovy), paid off the Turks, put his brother Kristóf
in charge of Transylvania, and set off for Kraków. He
made a triumphal entry, while Maximilian and his
supporters dawdled.
Marriage and Coronation
Anna Jagiellonka (Coronation portrait)

On 1st May 1576 Stephen and Anna were married
and then crowned in Wawel Cathedral in Kraków.

You might think that Anna – the last unmarried sister
of Sigismund Augustus and heiress of the
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Báthory attended to his wife’s pent-up carnal desires
for three nights, and then avoided her company
whenever he could. She took it badly and the gossip
was cruel. There is a story that as a result of an injury
to his groin, Báthory found sexual relations
uncomfortable. Whatever the truth of that, his
passions were hunting and war, not women.

of the Sword (a sister order to the better-known
Teutonic Knights in Prussia) had sought the
protection of Sigismund Augustus. This provoked
invasions from Muscovy, Denmark and Sweden – a
four-way struggle for dominion of the Baltic. In 1561
the last Grand Master became the first vassal duke of
Courland, while most of Livonia formally became a
condominium of both Lithuania and Poland. First,
however, the territory had to be won back.

Many powerful lords, and the cities of Royal (or
Polish) Prussia, held out for Maximilian. A military
demonstration brought most of Báthory’s opponents
in the Polish Crown to heel. The Lithuanian lords and
Royal Prussian nobles reluctantly followed suit and
swore allegiance to him as their monarch. As he had
earlier shown with Békés in Transylvania, Báthory
was not a man to hold grudges, and soon those who
had opposed his election were among his most
trusted lieutenants. However, the great trading city of
Gdańsk (Danzig to its predominantly Germanspeaking, Lutheran burghers) defied the new king,
even after Maximilian’s death on 12th October 1576.
Báthory defeated the Danzigers in battle and
besieged the well-fortified city. However, faced with
a renewed Muscovite assault far to the north-east,
and unable to fight two wars at once, he raised the
siege and made concessions on shipping rights, in
return for homage and 200,000 florins.

A military leader
Things went from bad to worse. Ivan’s armies
invaded the GDL, and in 1563 took the city of
Polatsk. Despite Lithuanian counter-attacks and two
heart-warming victories in battle, Muscovy still held
Polatsk and much else when a truce was signed in
1570. The ongoing war, we recall, was a major factor
in the Union of Lublin in 1569. Lithuania needed –
and received – significant support from Poland.
During the 1575 interregnum, Ivan renewed the war.
By 1577 only Riga still had a Polish-Lithuanian
garrison. But now Báthory, having settled matters
with the Ottoman Empire, the Habsburgs and Ducal
Prussia, was ready to respond. Ivan demanded not
only Livonia and Courland, but great swathes of the
GDL and the Polish Crown. His terms were rejected.
Even before 1577 had ended the tide had turned.
During 1578 the Commonwealth counter-attacked in
Livonia, regaining many towns and fortresses.
Unprecedented taxes were raised from both the GDL
and the Polish Crown to pay for the war effort. The
Commonwealth could now put almost 50,000 men
into the field for each campaign. In 1579 Báthory
retook the city of Polatsk after a sixteen-year
Muscovite occupation. In 1580 he led an army
through forests and bogs into Muscovite territory and
took Vielikie Luki. The following year he besieged
Pskov. The siege went on – in very difficult
conditions – for five months. The papal nuncio was
pressing for a peace favourable to Muscovy, in the
hope that Ivan would be persuaded to accept union
with Rome and crusade against the Turks. The
Lithuanians and Poles hung on. In 1581 Krzysztof
Radziwiłł ‘the Thunderbolt’ led his forces on a
devastating raid through Muscovite territory, causing
chaos in the rear of the Tsar’s army. In the end it was
peace with honour – just as Jan Matejko’s triumphant
picture of Báthory before Pskov proclaims. The
treaty of Yam Zapolsky restored Polatsk and some
other lands to the Grand Duchy, and most of Livonia
to the Commonwealth.

Ivan the Terrible

Ivan the Terrible had moved deeper into Livonia –
now Estonia and Latvia. The war there had begun in
1558, after the penultimate grand master of the
collapsing monastic and military order of the Knights

Behind this great military and diplomatic success lay
a monarch who was a less a battlefield genius than a
master of logistics and strategy. He promoted
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the Lithuanian point of view – the union was
supposed to achieve. Báthory delivered. Muscovy’s
supposedly preordained advance to the Baltic was
postponed for more than a century. It is worth adding
that contemporary Muscovite chroniclers wrote of
their formidable enemy as ‘the Lithuanian lord’ or
‘the Lithuanian king’. They had a point: the GDL,
not the Polish Crown, was in the front line.

talented officers, improved the quality of the artillery
and reformed the recruitment and training of the
infantry. It was in Báthory’s time that the
Commonwealth’s medium-weight cavalry, the
winged Hussars, emerged as a formidable force,
ideally adapted to the mobile warfare of Eastern
Europe. For decades to come, they would be almost
unstoppable in the charge. Just as important, they
could forage over vast distances and blockade enemy
fortresses at a distance. Cavalrymen also dismounted
when necessary to fight alongside the infantry on
foot.

During those long campaigns, Báthory spent much
time in the Grand Duchy. In Vilnius the Grand Ducal
Palace hummed with life again. He participated in
services in the Cathedral, in supplication of victories
and of thanksgiving for them. The monarch endowed
the Jesuit college and raised it to the status of a
university in 1579. This academy became the centre
of a network of excellent secondary schools that
spread across the GDL. After a period of stagnation,
the Jesuit academy would again flourish in the mideighteenth century, shortly before the suppression of
the Society of Jesus. It recovered under the
Commission of National Education, and it reached a
new zenith in the early 19th-century Russian Empire,
before its closure in 1832. The restored university of
the interwar period bore the name of Stefan Batory.

Winged Hussars

A just ruler

Báthory was, on the whole, a good judge of men. He
raised former opponents to high office. He
cooperated fruitfully but not exclusively with the
Radziwiłłs. His priority of raising money, men and
supplies for war sometimes led him to convoke
meetings of the separate Lithuanian parliamentary
assembly, despite the terms of the Union of Lublin.
Domestic politics in the GDL proved less
troublesome than in the Polish Crown. There, the
trust Báthory placed in Jan Zamoyski began to cause
resentment among some other noble families. The
cost of the war provoked grumbling, for its benefits
were less apparent to Poles than to Lithuanians. The
king was impatient of criticism, and famously told
the carping parliamentarians – in Latin – that he was
‘a real king, not a painted one’. He respected their
freedoms, but he would not tolerate licence. He made
a mistake, however, in allowing Zamoyski to execute
Samuel Zborowski, who had returned to Poland from
banishment. That led to mounting accusations of
tyranny in his last years.

The students of the Jesuit Academy were usually the
prime culprits in the religious tumults or riots that
sometimes disturbed the streets of the city until the
late seventeenth century. The multi-confessional
capital of the Grand Duchy generally saw peaceful
co-existence among Catholics, Orthodox, Uniates,
Lutherans, Calvinists, Jews and Muslims [Tatars],
but at that time diversity was not a value to be
celebrated, but a fact of life to be accommodated.
Báthory would no doubt have preferred all his
subjects to be Catholics. He took trouble over the
reorganization of the Catholic Church in Livonia,
once it had been reconquered. But when violence
occurred, he ensured that the perpetrators were
severely punished according to the law. He took his
coronation oath to maintain religious peace seriously.
In 1581 Báthory established the court of appeal or
Supreme Tribunal of the GDL. This came three years
after the foundation of the Tribunal of the Polish
Crown. As elsewhere, dispensing justice was one of
the oldest functions of monarchy. A ruler who was so
often on campaign could not supervise all the
different kinds of royal court effectively. Backlogs of
cases clogged up the system. So he agreed to the
noble citizens of the two nations electing their own
judges at the highest level.

Just as the mortal threat from the Teutonic Knights
had propelled Grand Duke Jogaila towards union
with Poland in the 1380s, so the mortal threat from
Muscovy pushed the Lithuanian elites into a closer
union with Poland in the 1560s. After eight decades
of retreat, Báthory’s campaigns achieved the security
that the Grand Duchy needed. This was what – from
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During Báthory’s ten-year reign, work proceeded on
the third and final statute – or law code – of the GDL,
following on from those of 1529 and 1566. The Third
statute was completed and accepted by his successor
as Grand Duke in 1588. The Third Lithuanian Statute
was much admired and sometimes applied in the
Polish Crown. It remained in force, with few
changes, until the 1830s in those parts of the Russian
Empire annexed from the Commonwealth. This is
testimony to the excellence of the drafting, and its
fitness to regulate complex relationships in the
society for which it was compiled.

for his reputation that his reign was brief. Like
Shakespeare’s Henry V (who had also been dreaming
of a crusade against the Turks), Stephen Báthory was
‘too famous to live long’.
In just one decade, Báthory showed the hardness and
skill to fight and win a war that secured the Grand
Duchy from Ivan the Terrible. He had the wisdom to
work with the Lithuanian lords who had initially
rejected him, rather than pursue unacceptable
agendas of enforcing royal prerogatives or integration
into the Polish Crown. He founded Lithuania’s first
and greatest university, and kept religious peace.
Lithuania could grow and develop – socially,
economically, culturally, intellectually and politically
– thanks to Báthory’s firm but moderate rule. What
more could you ask for?

One measure of Báthory’s greatness, therefore, was
his willingness to allow and encourage organic
social, legal and political development, both in
Lithuania and in Royal Prussia, without always
seeking to assert his monarchical privileges. His
motivation was probably pragmatic - he needed the
wherewithal for war. But that war was fought in the
vital interests of the Grand Duchy.

Further reading
Robert I. Frost, The Northern Wars: War, State and
Society in Northeastern Europe, 1558-1721, Harlow:
Longman, 2000
Robert Frost, The Oxford History of Poland-Lithuania,
vol. 1, The Making of the Polish-Lithuanian Union, 13851569, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2015

Báthory died, probably of kidney failure, in Hrodna
(Grodno) on 12th December 1586. He had been
prepared to renew the war on Muscovy, hoping to go
on to liberate Hungary from the Turks. That would
have been a very tall order. So perhaps it was as well

Days are numbered for Gediminas Hill
Maria Kielmas
As a city built on seven hills, Vilnius has over 50
counterparts in the world such as Rome, Athens,
Jerusalem and even Sheffield. Early settlers sought
out the height and steep slopes of hills for defence
combined with a secure water supply. Rome stands
on tufa, a compressed volcanic ash over 3 million
years old, which forms the basic building material of
ancient monuments that survive to the present day.
The city is still supplied by water channels cutting
through natural aqueducts within 65 million year old
limestone and dolomite of the Apennine Mountains.
As you walk from the base to the top of the Acropolis
Hill in Athens you experience over 100 million years
of geological history. Rocks of the same age in the
Judean Mountains were used to build Jerusalem.
Sheffield developed around over 300 million year old
sandstone hills, known as Millstone Grit locally,
whose coal seams were the source of its
industrialisation. By comparison, Vilnius is a young
stripling atop approximately 11,000 year old fragile
hills of sand, gravel and boulders, the glacial detritus
that remained as the last ice sheet that covered
northern Europe melted away.

Cities built of hard rock have withstood attacks,
cannon balls and bombs over millennia allowing for
palaces and temples to be repaired or rebuilt. But the
Vilnius hills, in common with those in Kaunas,
Alytus and Navahrudak in Belarus, are vulnerable to
just a little gardening. Today’s landslide-scarred
Gediminas Hill in Vilnius has lost over one third of
its original mass through natural processes. The
climate warmed as the last ice age ended, permafrost
thawed and land masses in the original Vilnius region
began to slip into the evolving Neris and Vilnia
(Vilnelė) rivers. Over the course of human settlement
people shaped the slopes for defence and living
purposes, creating more geological deterioration. The
last 100 years of human interference on Gediminas
Hill has created a catastrophe that could be
impossible to reverse.
It started in the Pleistocene
We live in a geological epoch called the Quaternary
period that began 1.8 million years ago. It has two
divisions: the earlier Pleistocene that ended about
11,500 years ago and the current Holocene. Ice and
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snow covered vast areas of land and sea throughout
the Pleistocene. Ice sheets more than 4 km thick
spread from Fennoscandia covering the British Isles,
Netherlands, Scandinavia, northern Germany and
Poland, the Baltic States, most of Belarus and into
north western Russia. Permafrost up to 140 metres in
thickness, and created by the ice, extended through
southern France, northern Italy, the Balkans and
southern Ukraine. Lithuania experienced six such
phases of ice cover, the last and one of the most
severe was the Weichselian glaciation, named after
the German for the Vistula River in Poland. The ice
scraped off detritus from the granitic Baltic Shield
that covers most of Scandinavia and deposited it in
Lithuania. The furthest margin of this ice last sheet is
the location of today’s Vilnius.

Trakai, are another ice age legacy. These were
created by the melting of an ice block under a layer
of sand.
Landslides
Landslides have been a regular occurrence in
Vilnius’ urban history. In 1396 the southern slope of
Gediminas Hill collapsed, destroyed the Manvydas
(Voivode of Vilnius) estate and caused 15 fatalities.
In 1551 the northern slope collapsed damaging the
palace of Mykolas Radvila. The remains of old
landslides are clearly visible during walks in and
around Vilnius’ historic cemeteries: from the St.
Peter and Paul church and around Antakalnis
cemetery, and along Polocko gatvė in Užupis and
around the Bernardine cemetery. Groundwater
flooding is another common hazard in Vilnius as
springs emerged from eroded escarpments. Such
hazards meant that Vilnius developed as a city along
the banks of the Vilnia rather than the Neris River.
Vilnius, and indeed the whole of Lithuania, uses
ground water for its entire water supply. This
consumption, together with seasonal variations of the
volume of water in the ground, creates further
settlement and subsidence problems in many
buildings, most famously around Vilnius Cathedral.

Landslide on south-east face (July 2017)

Sand, gravel, and rock deposits left by the melting ice
sheets created the Medininkai and Baltija highlands.
Meltwaters that accumulated to form the Neris,
Vilnia, and Vokė rivers cut through these highlands
to create today’s Vilnius landscape of hills, valleys
and escarpments ranging from Antakalnis, Gediminas
Hill, Liepkalnis and Paneriai. Three Crosses Hill was
connected by a saddle to Gediminas Hill. These hills
were separated in historical times by digging an
artificial channel between them for the Vilnia River
to flow. To the south, the evolving Nemunas river cut
through the glacial detritus in a system of meandering
loops that follows the topography of the underlying
200-400 million year old pre-glacial crystalline
basement that itself lies below between 200 and 800
metres thick of glacial sediment. Other major rivers
in this glacial region such as the Vistula, Daugava
and Dnieper do not show such looping. Sink holes,
especially in the Antakalnis and Naujamiestis areas
of Vilnius and the huge Devil’s Hole outside of

Landslide on north face (July 2017)

Despite its iconic status, the geology of Gediminas
Hill is poorly understood. Ever since the first wooden
castle was built there in the 14th century by
Gediminas, defence, iconography, aesthetics and
historical integrity have superseded any serious
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investigation of potential geological hazards,. The
40-metre high hill consists of eight layers or
accumulations of soils of a variety of strengths and
sizes that were formed by glacial and fluvial
deposition, suffosion – the collapse of soils into
sinkholes – and the force of gravity pushing a mass
of soil down a slope. In addition, a total of 1000
cubic metres of technogenic deposits – a mixture of
soils and industrial waste created through human and
industrial processes – have been added over the years
on top and around the hill. Some of the layers have
slid relative to each other. In other parts the layers
interfinger with each other creating a soil mass of
random strengths. Retaining walls were built around
the hill from the 19th century. During World War II
German troops constructed an L-shaped tunnel within
the hill whose present state remains unknown.
Stabilisation mistakes
Gabions on north face (September 2017)

Recent landsides have uncovered a network of
concrete piles (photo on p.24), many collapsing, that
were installed inside the hill over the 1980s and
1990s to stabilise the slopes below the footpath to the
summit. Over the period, some 832 such piles
measuring 280 millimetres in diameter and up to 7
metres in length were anchored into the ground. They
also provided a support system for the funicular lift
first installed in 2003. Vibrations from the lift
mechanism and their effects on destabilising the
hill’s slopes make the lift an example of poor
engineering, arguably even negligence.

In January Swiss company Geobrygg proposed a
slope-stabilising solution that involved fixing a high
strength wire mesh around the hill and fixed into the
ground with steel pins ranging between a few to
about 15 metres in length. This would give the hill an
upholstered look and is a common sight in regions of
rock and land fall alongside main roads. It also has to
be renewed at regular intervals as rock and land fall
fill up the meshes. But usually the pins are embedded
in crystalline rock. This is not a possibility for
Gediminas Hill whose centre is soft sediment. The
Geobrygg proposition resembles last October’s
much-publicised geophysical investigation of the hill
by Polish specialists. The Poles came, measured,
presented their results and left. No appears to have
been follow up on the Lithuanian side and no serious
future investigation.

Specialists from the Lithuanian Geological Survey in
Vilnius stress that no systematic engineering geology
investigation with full data collection has ever been
conducted on the hill. The Culture Ministry that is
responsible for the hill is only interested in aesthetics,
not geohazards, they say. Today, the vacant spaces
between the exposed concrete piles are being filled
with gabions - wire mesh cages full of gravel - in a
cheap and quick attempt to stabilise the northwestern slope. Such a stabilisation works for small
areas of a few metres, not the tens of metres of
Gediminas Hill. This exercise also needs
interconnections, anchoring and buttressing of the
gabions for stability. But it’s not happening.

Unless and until politicians commission a serious
study of the hill, no quick and cheap solution will
halt further landslides, especially with oncoming
warmer spring weather, snow melt and rainfall. The
base of the western slope of the hill that faces
Gediminas Prospektas is eroding rapidly while the
northern part is flooded because of an abnormal
accumulation of ground water following last year’s
summer rainfall. The complete collapse of Gediminas
Hill is a disaster waiting to happen.
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Saints’ Days events in Lithuania
Andy Cuckson
appear almost black, but the traditional black bread is
never much more than a dark brown.

St Agatha
St Agatha was (and is) highly revered in Lithuania, as
in other Roman Catholic countries, as illustrated by
the two wooden St. Agatha statuettes displayed during a talk attended by myself and Rasa, made and
painted by village craftsmen. Much of what is told
about St Agatha can be found in published sources,
including the internet, but I have put a brief summary
of her life at the end of this article. Rather less is
commonly known about the baking of traditional
Lithuanian rye bread, so I have concentrated on this.

The cross marked on the bread, shown here ready for
baking, has no significance other than as a guide for
cutting the loaf into quarters.
In Lithuania’s rural past the local bakery was a small
affair supplying a limited number of people living
within walking distance. Baking was just one job the
bakers and their families did, at home and only once
a month, so bread was highly valued and there were
many traditions and superstitions associated with
bread baking day.

St Agatha statuettes

The lady baker who delivered a talk that my wife
Rasa and I attended in Kretinga, is a member of a
family baking business based in Darbėnai, operating
since the 1970s. In the Soviet era, nobody wanted
anything other than white bread. With regained Lithuanian independence things changed, and much of
the bread they bake now is made from rye. When
made from rye flour alone, it is the traditional ‘black
bread’, but with a little sugar added to suit modern
tastes. When the bakery tried supplying unsweetened
rye bread, half of it came back unsold, (but they will
bake it without sugar to order; even a single loaf,
priced at EUR1.20 per kg). Some commercial breads
marketed in Lithuania are now dyed to make them

Bread oven

The oven pictured, which is inside the Kretinga Museum meeting house, is a slightly modernised version
of the traditional Lithuanian home baker’s oven, but
it works the same way. The brick lining of the oven is
pre-heated by lighting several shovelsful of coal inside, and leaving it burning for some time. The fire is
then raked out into the ash-pan below, where the
coals and ash cool. The bread is put in and pulled out
of the oven using trays, pans and long-handled shovels which will be familiar to bakers everywhere. The
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heat radiated by the bricks does its job, and the correct baking time is a matter of experience.

According to Jacobus de Voragine, Legenda Aurea of
ca.1288, having dedicated her virginity to
God, fifteen-year-old Agatha, from a rich and noble
family, rejected the amorous advances of the lowborn Roman prefect Quintianus, who then persecuted
her for her Christian faith. He sent Agatha to Aphrodisia, a brothel keeper. The madam finding her intractable, Quintianus sent for her, argued, threatened,
and finally had her put in prison. Among her tortures
was the cutting off of her breasts. After further dramatic confrontations with Quintianus, St Agatha was
sentenced to be burnt at the stake, but an earthquake
saved her from that fate. She was then sent to prison
where St Peter the Apostle appeared to her and
healed her wounds. St Agatha died in prison, according to the Legenda Aurea in “the year of our Lord
two hundred and fifty-three in the time of Decius, the
emperor of Rome.”

Except for it being blessed in church on St Agatha’s
Day, there is no difference between St Agatha’s
bread and bread baked on any other day. Some people still carry a tiny piece of St Agatha’s bread, no
bigger than a sugar cube and often wrapped in a piece
of muslin, for good luck.
**********
The following brief description of St Agatha’s life is
derived from Wikipedia:One of the most highly venerated virgin martyrs of
Christian antiquity, Agatha was put to death during
the persecution of Decius (250–253) in Catania, Sicily, for her determined profession of faith. Her written
legend is extensive, the earliest surviving account
being an illustrated late 10th-century passio bound
into a composite volume in the Bibliotheque Nationale de France, originating probably in Autun, Burgundy. St. Agatha’s Day is celebrated on 5th
February.

Among other things, Agatha is patron saint of martyrs, wet nurses, bakers, fire and earthquakes.

St Anthony
of the Saint, brought here in the 19th century, held in
the Catholic church of Holy Mary of the Assumption.
This historic church is run by the neighbouring
Franciscan friary, and Anthony was a friend and a
deputy to St Francis of Assisi - who founded the
Franciscan Order. Hence the importance of St
Anthony and this annual festival to Catholic religious
life in the town, main events being held in the town
square. They include a general market, and
entertainment for children and adults.
St Anthony Day market

A century ago or more, the view on a market day
would have been filled by farmers’ carts and their
horses. Kretinga was a very important place for trade,
being very close to the border with Old East Prussia
(part of the German Empire).

Over a weekend in June, the annual festival of St
Anthony of Padua is celebrated in Lithuania. This is
especially so in Kretinga, as there is an apparent relic
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Recent books
Compiled by the Editor
Masha Gessen, The Future is History: How
Totalitarianism Reclaimed Russia, Granta, 2017

Serhii Plokhy, Lost Kingdom: A History of Russian
Nationalism from Ivan the Great to
Vladimir Putin, Allen Lane, 2017

Masha Gessen follows the lives of four Russians,
born as the Soviet Union crumbled, at what promised
to be the dawn of democracy. Each came of age with
unprecedented expectations, some as the children or
grandchildren of the very architects of the new
Russia, each with newfound aspirations of their own
- as entrepreneurs, activists, thinkers and writers,
sexual and social beings. Gessen charts their paths
not only against the machinations of the regime that
would seek to crush them all (censorship,
intimidation, violence) but also against the war it
waged on understanding itself, ensuring the
unobstructed emergence of the old Soviet order in the
form of today's terrifying and seemingly unstoppable
mafia state.

In 2014, Russia annexed Crimea and attempted to seize
a portion of Ukraine. While the world watched in
outrage, this violation of national sovereignty was in
fact only the latest iteration of a centuries-long effort to
expand Russian boundaries and create a pan-Russian
nation. In this book, historian Serhii Plokhy argues that
we can only understand the merging of imperialism and
nationalism in Russia today by delving into its history.
Spanning over 2000 years, from the end of the
Mongol rule to the present day, Plokhy shows how
leaders from Ivan the Terrible to Joseph Stalin to
Vladimir Putin have exploited existing forms of
identity, warfare and territorial expansion to achieve
imperial supremacy. Lost Kingdom chronicles the long
and belligerent history of Russia's empire and nationbuilding quest.

Luke Harding, Collusion: How Russia Helped
Trump Win the White House, Guardian Faber,
2017

Shaun Walker, The Long Hangover: Putin's New
Russia and the Ghosts of the Past, OUP, 2018

Journalist Luke Harding reveals the true nature of
Trump’s decades-long relationship with Russia and
presents the gripping inside story of the dossier. It
features exclusive new material and draws on sources
from the intelligence community.
Harding tells a story of offshore money,
sketchy real-estate deals, a Miss Universe Pageant,
mobsters, money laundering, hacking and Kremlin
espionage. He shines a light on powerful Russian
players like Aras Agalarov, Natalia Veselnitskaya
and Sergey Kislyak, whose motivations and
instructions may have come from Vladimir Putin
himself. The special prosecutor, Robert Mueller, has
already indicted several of the American
protagonists, including Trump’s campaign manager,
Paul Manafort. More charges are likely as the crisis
engulfs Trump’s administration.

Shaun Walker, Moscow correspondent for The
Guardian and The Observer, provides new insight
into contemporary Russia and its search for a new
identity, telling the story through the country's
troubled relationship with its Soviet past. Walker not
only explains Vladimir Putin's goals and the
government's official manipulations of history, but
also focuses on ordinary Russians and their
motivations. He charts how Putin raised victory in
World War II to the status of a national founding
myth in the search for a unifying force to heal a
divided country, and shows how dangerous the
ramifications of this have been.
The book explores why Russia, unlike
Germany, has failed to come to terms with the
darkest pages of its past: Stalin's purges, the Gulag,
and the war deportations. The narrative roams from
the corridors of the Kremlin to the wilds of the
Gulags and the trenches of east Ukraine. It puts the
annexation of Crimea and the newly assertive Russia
in the context of the delayed fallout of the Soviet
collapse.

28

